Cool Holdings, Inc.
Form 10-Q
August 14, 2018

UNITED STATES

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM 10-Q

QUARTERLY REPORT UNDER SECTION 13 OR 15(d)

OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the quarterly period ended June 30, 2018

Commission File Number—001-32217

Cool Holdings, Inc.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Maryland 33-0599368 (State or other jurisdiction of (IRS Employer

incorporation or organization) Identification Number)

48 NW 25th Street, Suite #108, Miami, FL 33127

(Address of principal executive offices including zip code)

(786) 675-5246

(Registrant's telephone number, including area code)

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was

required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes No

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate website, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit and post such files) Yes No

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, smaller reporting company, or an emerging growth company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer," "smaller reporting company," and "emerging growth company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act. (Check one):

Large accelerated filer Accelerated filer

Non-accelerated filer (Do not check if a smaller reporting company) Smaller reporting company

Emerging growth company

If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act.

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). Yes No

As of August 14, 2018, the Registrant had 3,351,632 shares outstanding of its \$0.001 par value common stock.

Cool Holdings, Inc.

FORM 10-Q

For quarterly period ended June 30, 2018

Table of Contents

PART I - FINANCIAL INFORMATION

Item 1.	Financial Statements	
	Consolidated Statements of Operations and Comprehensive Loss for the three and six months ended	
	June 30, 2018 and 2017 (unaudited)	3
	Consolidated Balance Sheets at June 30, 2018 (unaudited) and December 31, 2017	4
	Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the six months ended June 30, 2018 and 2017 (unaudited)	5
	Condensed Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (unaudited)	6
Item 2.	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	20
Item 3.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	24
Item 4.	Controls and Procedures	25
	PART II - OTHER INFORMATION	
Item 1.	<u>Legal Proceedings</u>	26
Item 1A.	Risk Factors	26
Item 6.	<u>Exhibits</u>	30
2		

Part I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION

Item 1. Financial Statements

Cool Holdings, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Consolidated Statements of Operations and Comprehensive Loss

(Amounts in thousands, except per share data)

(unaudited)

	For the T Months E		For the Sa Months E	
	June 30,		June 30,	
	2018	2017	2018	2017
Net sales	\$9,385	\$2,982	\$14,709	\$5,792
Cost of sales	8,393	2,834	12,583	5,523
Gross profit	992	148	2,126	269
Selling, general and administrative expenses	4,093	758	7,746	1,403
Operating loss	(3,101)	(610)	(5,620)	(1,134)
Other expense:				
Interest, net	(325)	(57)	(572)	(186)
Other income (expense), net	482	(9)	482	(9)
Loss before provision for income taxes	(2,944)	(676)	(5,710)	(1,329)
Provision for income taxes				-
Net loss	\$(2,944)	\$(676)	\$(5,710)	\$(1,329)
Net loss per share (basic and diluted)	\$(1.21)	\$(1.17)	\$(3.35)	\$(2.31)
Basic and diluted weighted-average number of common shares outstanding	2,438	576	1,702	576
Comprehensive loss:				
Net loss	\$(2,944)	\$(676)	\$(5,710)	\$(1,329)
Foreign currency translation adjustments	(656)		(788)	
Comprehensive loss	\$(3,600)	\$(676)	\$(6,498)	\$(1,329)

Accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

Cool Holdings, Inc.

Consolidated Balance Sheets

(Amounts in thousands, except per share data)

	June 30,	December 31,
	2018 (unaudited)	2017 (audited)
ASSETS		
Current assets:		
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 429	\$ 346
Restricted cash	2,011	1,008
Trade accounts receivable, net of allowance for doubtful accounts of \$616		
and \$18, respectively	4,299	8,495
Other accounts receivable	5,575	3,361
Inventory	4,119	1,631
Prepaid assets	923	11
Total current assets	17,356	14,852
Property and equipment, net	664	391
Intangibles, net	1,009	1,135
Goodwill	9,279	5,936
Other assets	513	138
Total assets	\$ 28,821	\$ 22,452
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY		
Current liabilities:		
Accounts payable	\$ 6,945	\$ 10,841
Accrued expenses	4,055	1,276
Notes payable to related parties	2,703	441
Notes payable	10,777	3,374
Total current liabilities	24,480	15,932
Long-term liabilities:		
Notes payable to related parties	_	3,315
Notes payable	1,456	5,540
Total long-term liabilities	1,456	8,855
Total liabilities	25,936	24,787
Commitments and Contingencies (Note 18)		
Stockholders' equity (deficit):		
Preferred stock, \$0.001 par value, 10,000 shares authorized; 658 shares		
issued and outstanding as of June 30, 2018; no shares issued and		
outstanding as of		
December 31, 2017.	1	_
Common stock, \$0.001 par value, 150,000 shares authorized; 3,293 and 676	3	1

shares issued and outstanding as of June 30, 2018 and December 31, 2017,

respectively

100pout (01)		
Additional paid-in capital common stock	19,293	7,578
Accumulated other comprehensive loss	(916)	(128)
Accumulated deficit	(15,496)	(9,786)
Total stockholders' equity (deficit)	2,885	(2,335)
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	\$ 28,821	\$ 22,452

Accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

Cool Holdings, Inc.

Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows

(Amounts in thousands)

(unaudited)

	For the Si Months E	
	June 30, 2018	2017
Cash flows from operating activities:		
Net loss	\$(5,710)	\$(1,329)
Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash used in operating activities:		
Depreciation and amortization	215	31
Accretion of debt discount	135	130
Recovery of bad debts	(2)	(18)
Stock-based compensation	200	_
Promissory notes fair value adjustment		397
Provision for obsolete inventory	(128)	(36)
(Increase) decrease in:		
Trade accounts receivable	7,514	1,125
Accounts receivable related parties	_	(3,277)
Other accounts receivable	(460)	(2)
Inventory	855	(269)
Prepaid assets	547	_
Other assets	(15)	_
(Decrease) increase in:		
Accounts payable	(6,727)	(1,293)
Accrued expenses	328	22
Net cash used in operating activities	(3,248)	(4,519)
Cash flows used in investing activities:		
Purchase of property and equipment	(304)	(1)
Purchase of intangible assets	_	(2)
Purchase of investment securities	(331)	
Increase in restricted cash	(1,004)	_
Acquisition of Cooltech Canada, net of cash acquired	(482)	
Reverse merger with Cooltech, net of cash acquired	1,264	_
Net cash used in investing activities	(857)	(3)
Cash flows from financing activities:		
Proceeds from issuance of notes payable	2,855	
Payment of notes payable	(1,464)	(748)
Sale of common stock, net of offering costs	3,585	4,641
Non-controlling interest in subsidiary	_	4
Net cash provided by financing activities	4,976	3,897
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash	(788)	_
Net increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents	83	(625)

Edgar Filing: Cool Holdings, Inc. - Form 10-Q

Cash and cash equivalents, beginning of period	346	736
Cash and cash equivalents, end of period	\$429	\$111
Cash paid for interest	\$131	\$25
Cash paid for income taxes	\$	\$ —

Accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

Cool Holdings, Inc.

Condensed Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

June 30, 2018

(unaudited)

NOTE 1. Basis of Presentation

The accompanying unaudited consolidated financial statements and these condensed notes have been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States ("GAAP") for interim financial information and with the instructions to Form 10-Q and Article 10 of Regulation S-X of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"). Accordingly, they do not include all of the information and notes required by GAAP for complete financial statements. The preparation of financial statements requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect amounts reported in the financial statements and accompanying notes. Actual results are likely to differ from those estimates, but management does not believe such differences will materially affect the financial position or results of operations of Cool Holdings, Inc., formerly known as InfoSonics Corporation (the "Company"), although they may. These unaudited consolidated financial statements and condensed notes should be read in conjunction with the financial statements and notes as of and for the year ended December 31, 2017 included in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for such year.

On March 12, 2018, pursuant to an Agreement and Plan of Merger (as amended "Merger Agreement") by and among the Company, Cooltech Holding Corp. ("Cooltech"), and the Company's wholly-owned subsidiary, InfoSonics Acquisition Sub, Inc. ("Merger Sub"), Cooltech merged with and into Merger Sub (the "Merger"), with Cooltech surviving as a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company. As discussed in Note 21, because of the change of control that resulted from the Merger, it was treated as a reverse merger with Cooltech deemed to be acquiring InfoSonics for accounting purposes. Therefore, the Company's historical financial statements prior to the Merger reflect those of Cooltech, except for the legal capital of Cooltech which is retroactively adjusted to reflect the legal capital of InfoSonics.

The Company's consolidated financial statements include assets, liabilities and operating results of its wholly-owned subsidiaries. All significant intercompany accounts and transactions have been eliminated.

In the opinion of management, these unaudited consolidated financial statements reflect all normal recurring adjustments considered necessary to fairly present the Company's results of operations, financial position and cash flows as of June 30, 2018 and for all periods presented. The results reported in these consolidated financial statements for the three and six months ended June 30, 2018 are not necessarily indicative of the operating results, financial condition or cash flows that may be expected for the full fiscal year of 2018 or for any future period.

NOTE 2: Going Concern Considerations

Effective January 1, 2017, the Company adopted the guidance issued by the FASB under ASU No. 2014-15, Presentation of Financial Statements - Going Concern (Subtopic 205-40): Disclosure of Uncertainties about an Entity's Ability to Continue as a Going Concern. This update provides U.S. GAAP guidance on management's

responsibility in evaluating whether there is substantial doubt about a company's ability to continue as a going concern and about related footnote disclosures. Under this standard, the Company is required to evaluate whether there is substantial doubt about its ability to continue as a going concern each reporting period, including interim periods.

In evaluating the Company's ability to continue as a going concern, management considered the conditions and events that could raise substantial doubt about the Company's ability to continue as a going concern for 12 months following August 14, 2018, the date the Company's financial statements were issued. Management considered the Company's current financial condition and liquidity sources, including current funds and available working capital, forecasted future cash flows and the Company's conditional and unconditional obligations due before August 14, 2019. Because the Company has sustained significant losses over the past year and has a substantial amount of debt that has matured and will mature in the coming year, management has substantial doubt that the Company could remain independent and continue as a going concern for the required period of time if it were not able to refinance or restructure its existing debt and raise additional capital to fund its working capital needs. These consolidated financial statements do not include any adjustment that might be necessary if the Company is unable to continue as a going concern.

NOTE 3. Stock-Based Compensation

The Company has two stock-based compensation plans: the 2006 Equity Incentive Plan ("2006 Plan") and the 2015 Equity Incentive Plan ("2015 Plan"), both of which were approved by our stockholders. As of June 30, 2018, options to purchase 5,000 and 3,000 shares were outstanding under the 2006 Plan and the 2015 Plan, respectively, and a total of 36,000 shares were available for grant under the 2015 Plan. No options are available for grant under the 2006 Plan.

The Company's stock options vest on an annual or a monthly basis. Stock options generally are exercisable for up to seven years after grant, subject to continued employment or service. The Company recognizes stock-based compensation expense on a straight-line basis over the requisite service period of the award, which is generally the option vesting term. Such amount may change as a result of additional grants, forfeitures, modifications in assumptions and other factors. Income tax effects of share-based payments are recognized in the financial statements for those awards which will normally result in tax deductions under existing tax law. During the three and six months ended June 30, 2018 and 2017, the Company recorded no compensation expense related to options previously granted. Under current U.S. federal tax law, the Company receives a compensation expense deduction related to non-qualified stock options only when those options are exercised and vested shares are received. Accordingly, the financial statement recognition of compensation expense for non-qualified stock options creates a deductible temporary difference that results in a deferred tax asset and a corresponding deferred tax benefit in our consolidated statements of operations.

During the six months ended June 30, 2018 and 2017, the Company did not grant any stock options. As of June 30, 2018, because all outstanding stock options were fully vested, there was no unrecognized compensation expense. During the six months ended June 30, 2018, options on 26,000 shares expired without being exercised.

As of June 30, 2018, a total of 8,000 fully-vested stock options were outstanding with a weighted average exercise price of \$29.07 per share and a weighted average remaining contractual life of 2.76 years.

During the quarter ended June 30, 2018, the Company granted a restricted stock award on 42,000 shares with 17,000 shares vesting on the date of grant and the remaining 25,000 shares vesting in four equal installments on the last day of each calendar quarter beginning June 30, 2018. The total value of the award was \$200,000, and compensation expense recorded during the quarter ended June 30, 2018 amounted to \$110,000.

In July 2018, subsequent to the end of the quarter, the Company issued 59,000 shares of its common stock valued at \$260,000 in consideration for a consulting agreement with a former Board member of the Company.

NOTE 4. Earnings Per Share

Basic earnings per share are computed by dividing income available to common stockholders by the weighted-average number of common shares outstanding. Diluted earnings per share are computed similarly to basic earnings per share, except that the denominator is increased to include the number of additional common shares that would have been outstanding if the potential additional common shares that were dilutive had been issued. Common share equivalents are excluded from the computation if their effect is anti-dilutive. The Company's common share equivalents consist of stock options.

Common shares from the potential exercise of certain options are excluded from the computation of diluted earnings (loss) per share if their exercise prices are greater than the Company's average stock price for the period. For both the three and six-month periods ended June 30, 2018, the number of such shares excluded were 8,000. For both the

three and six-month periods ended June 30, 2017, the number of such shares excluded were 43,000. There were no in-the-money options for both the three and six-month periods ended June 30, 2018 and 2017 that were required to be excluded from the computation of net loss per share.

All share and per share numbers in this report have been retroactively restated for the Company's two reverse stock splits effected in October 2017 and March 2018.

NOTE 5. Income Taxes

The Company made a comprehensive review of its portfolio of uncertain tax positions in accordance with applicable standards of the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB"). In this regard, an uncertain tax position represents the Company's expected treatment of a tax position taken in a filed tax return, or planned to be taken in a future tax return, that has not been reflected in measuring income tax expense for financial reporting purposes. As a result of this review, the Company concluded that at this time there are no uncertain tax positions, and there has been no cumulative effect on retained deficit.

The Company is subject to U.S. federal income tax as well as income tax in multiple states and foreign jurisdictions. For all major taxing jurisdictions, the tax years 2004 through 2016 remain open to examination or re-examination. As of June 30, 2018, the Company does not expect any material changes to unrecognized tax positions within the next twelve months.

The Company recognizes the amount of taxes payable or refundable for the current year and deferred tax liabilities and assets for the future tax consequences of events that have been recognized in an entity's financial statements or tax returns. Judgment is required in assessing the future tax consequences of events that have been recognized in our financial statements or tax returns. Fluctuations in the actual outcome of these future tax consequences could materially impact the Company's financial position or results of operations.

NOTE 6. Inventory

Inventory is stated at the lower of cost (first-in, first-out) or market and consists primarily of cellular phones and cellular phone accessories. The Company records a reserve against inventories to account for obsolescence and possible price concessions required to liquidate inventories below cost. During the six months ended June 30, 2018, the inventory reserve balance was increased by \$1,296,000, primarily as a result of additional reserves taken as a consequence of the decision to discontinue the verykool® brand of products after the closing of the Cooltech Merger. As of June 30, 2018 and December 31, 2017, the inventory reserve was \$1,332,000 and \$36,000, respectively. Inventory consists of the following (in thousands):

	June 30,	December 31,
	2018	2017
	(unaudited)	(audited)
Finished goods	\$ 5,451	\$ 1,667
Inventory reserve	(1,332)	(36)
Net inventory	\$ 4.119	\$ 1.631

NOTE 7. Property and Equipment

Property and equipment are primarily located in the United States, Argentina and China and consisted of the following as of the dates presented (in thousands):

June 30,	December
	31,
2018	
	2017

Edgar Filing: Cool Holdings, Inc. - Form 10-Q

	(unaudited)	(audited)
Machinery and equipment	\$ 414	\$ 51
Furniture and fixtures	172	220
Leasehold improvements	639	376
Subtotal	1,225	647
Less accumulated depreciation	(561	(256)
Total	\$ 664	\$ 391

Depreciation expense for the three and six months ended June 30, 2018 was \$50,000 and \$89,000, respectively. Depreciation expense for the three and six months ended June 30, 2017 was \$15,000 and \$31,000, respectively.

NOTE 8. Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets

Goodwill

As of June 30, 2018, the balance of goodwill arising from the OneClick Acquisitions on October 1, 2017 described in Note 20, and the acquisition of InfoSonics in the reverse merger described in Note 21, was as follows (in thousands):

	June 30,	December 31,
	2018	2017
	(unaudited)	(audited)
OneClick International	\$ 4,511	\$ 4,511
OneClick License	1,425	1,425
InfoSonics	3,343	
Total	\$ 9,279	\$ 5,936

There were no indicators of impairment identified as a result of the Company's review of events and circumstances related to its goodwill subsequent to the Acquisitions.

Definite-lived Intangible Assets

The Company's definite-lived intangible assets also arose from the OneClick Acquisitions on October 1, 2017. These assets and related accumulated amortization consisted of the following as of the dates presented (in thousands):

	June 30,	December 31,
	2018	2017
	(unaudited)	(audited)
OneClick Tradename	\$ 938	\$ 938
Covenant Not To Compete	258	258
Domain Name	2	2
Subtotal	1,198	1,198
Less accumulated amortization	(189)	(63)
Total	\$ 1,009	\$ 1,135

Amortization expense for the three and six months ended June 30, 2018 amounted to \$63,000 and \$126,000, respectively. There was no amortization expense in the prior year periods.

NOTE 9. Accrued Expenses

As of June 30, 2018 and December 31, 2017, accrued expenses consisted of the following (in thousands):

	June 30,	December 31,
	2018	2017
	(unaudited)	(audited)
Accrued product costs	\$ 301	\$ —
Accrued coop advertising	26	
Accrued compensation (wages, benefits, severance, vacation)	1,713	497
Income taxes payable	52	
Customer deposits and overpayments	994	13
Accrued interest	698	247
Other accruals	271	519
Total	\$ 4,055	\$ 1,276

NOTE 10. Line of Credit

In April 2016, the Company obtained a revolving credit facility of \$500,000 to finance accounts receivable. The outstanding balances under the credit facility bore interest at the floating WSJ prime rate plus 1%, with a floor of 4.5%, payable monthly in arrears. In addition to other restrictive covenants, a first priority security interest lien on all assets of Cooltech Distribution, a subsidiary of the Company, was pledged to the lender, an international financial institution. This liability was guaranteed personally by two executive officers of the Company. At December 31, 2016, the amount drawn on the credit facility was \$500,000. On October 31, 2017, the line was fully repaid and terminated and the lender released its security interest in the Company's assets.

NOTE 11. Notes Payable to Related Parties

Notes payable to related parties consisted of the following as of the dates presented (in thousands):

	June 30,	December 31,
	2018	2017
	(unaudited)	(audited)
Class B promissory notes	\$ 0	\$ 200
Class C promissory notes	667	667
0% promissory notes due 3/31/19	604	44
8% secured promissory notes due 3/31/19		1,050
8% promissory notes due 3/31/19	1,568	2,031
Total face amount	2,839	3,992
Less unamortized discount	(136)	(236)
Total carrying value	2,703	3,756
Amount classified as current	2,703	441
Amount classified as long-term	\$ —	\$ 3,315

During 2016, the Company issued Class A, B, and C promissory notes. The Class A promissory notes in the amount of \$748,000 were paid off in April 2017 and the Class B promissory notes in the amount of \$200,000 were paid off in June 2018. The Class B promissory notes were non-interest bearing, and payable upon the closing of an initial public offering of the Company's common stock (including any reverse merger or similar combination with a publicly traded company in conjunction with a financing transaction) (an "IPO"). The Class C promissory notes are non-interest bearing, and payable on the earlier of (i) the one-year anniversary of the closing of an IPO and (ii) the closing of a post-IPO financing transaction in which the Company receives gross proceeds of at least \$10,000,000. The Class C promissory notes are due on March 12, 2019, one year from the closing of the InfoSonics Merger. Accretion of discount for the six months ended June 30, 2018 and 2017 amounted to \$77,000 and \$58,000, respectively.

Discount rate yield-to-maturity expected maturity (years) probability of triggering repayment classified as current

On December 22, 2016, the Company issued a \$200,000 promissory note payable to a related party bearing interest of 8% per annum and maturing on the earlier of June 22, 2017 or the closing of a financing in which the Company receives gross proceeds of at least \$2,000,000 (a "Qualified Financing"). The note is convertible at the issuance price upon a Qualified Financing, at the holder's option, into securities sold in the Qualified Financing. In February 2018, this note was extended from its original maturity date to March 31, 2019. No other terms of the note were changed and the extension was treated as a modification of the note rather than an extinguishment.

The 8% secured promissory notes were assumed in the October 2017 OneClick Acquisitions described in Note 20. The notes are secured by the assets of OneClick International and OneClick License pursuant to a security agreement.

NOTE 12. Notes Payable

Notes payable consisted of the following as of the dates presented (in thousands):

	June 30,	December 31,
	2018	2017
	(unaudited)	(audited)
Class B promissory notes	\$ —	\$ 100
Class C promissory notes	333	333
10% promissory note due on demand	500	500
8% convertible promissory note due March 2019	450	250
8% secured promissory notes due July/August 2018	1,350	1,350
0% promissory notes due January and March 2018		715
0% promissory notes in default	218	261
0% promissory notes due March 2019	155	_
8% promissory notes in default	_	200
12% promissory notes due May 2018	750	_
12% promissory notes due March 2019	495	_
0% convertible notes due January 2021	1,000	_
4% promissory note due April 2021	1,000	_
8% promissory notes due March 2019	1,678	1,776
8% secured promissory notes due March 2019	4,555	3,455
Total face amount	12,484	8,940
Unamortized discount	(251)	(26)
Total carrying value	12,233	8,914
Amount classified as current	10,777	3,374
Amount classified as long-term	\$ 1,456	\$ 5,540

In May 2015, the Company issued a promissory note for \$500,000, with interest payable on the first of each month at a rate of 10% per annum, and a maturity date of April 30, 2016. This loan was amended on May 1, 2016 to be due on demand.

During 2016, the Company issued Class B and C promissory notes. The Class B promissory notes in the amount of \$100,000 were paid off in June 2018. The Class B promissory notes were non-interest bearing, and payable upon the closing of an initial public offering of the Company's common stock (including any reverse merger or similar combination with a publicly traded company in conjunction with a financing transaction) (an "IPO"). The Class C promissory notes are non-interest bearing, and payable on the earlier of (i) the one-year anniversary of the closing of an IPO and (ii) the closing of a post-IPO financing transaction in which the Company receives gross proceeds of at least \$10,000,000. The Class C promissory notes are due on March 12, 2019, one year from the closing of the InfoSonics Merger. Accretion of discount for the six months ended June 30, 2018 and 2017 amounted to \$26,000 and \$72,000, respectively.

On December 22, 2016, the Company issued a \$250,000 note payable bearing interest of 8% per annum and maturing on the earlier of June 22, 2017 or the closing of a financing in which the Company receives gross proceeds of at least \$2,000,000 (a "Qualified Financing"). The note is convertible at the issuance price upon a Qualified Financing, at the holder's option, into securities sold in the Qualified Financing. In February 2018, this note was extended from its original maturity date to March 31, 2019. No other terms of the note were changed and the extension was treated as a modification of the note rather than an extinguishment.

The 8% secured promissory notes were assumed in the October 2017 OneClick Acquisitions described in Note 20. The notes are secured by the assets of OneClick International and OneClick License pursuant to a security agreement.

In January 2018, the Company issued an aggregate of \$1,000,000 of 3-year 0% convertible notes and warrants. The notes are convertible into an aggregate of 570,287 shares of common stock of the Company and the warrants are exercisable for 570,287 shares of common stock of the Company at an exercise price of \$9.15 per share. The Company valued the debt and the warrants in accordance with ASC 470-20-25-2 using a binomial option pricing model for the warrants, and the conversion feature, which was determined to be a Beneficial Conversion Feature, was recorded at fair value based on the difference between the closing market price of the Company's stock on the date of the transaction and the implied conversion price in the fair value of the debt. The valuation assumed a 105% volatility rate of the Company's common stock, a risk-free interest rate of 2.20% and a credit spread of 7.70%. The warrants were assigned a value of \$127,000 and the conversion feature was assigned a value of \$144,000. The remaining value of \$729,000 was assigned to the debt. The aggregate discount of \$271,000 is being amortized to interest expense over the 3-year life of the notes on a straight-line basis. Accretion of the discount for the six months ended June 30, 2018 amounted to \$32,000.

In April 2018, the Company issued a \$1,000,000 installment note bearing interest at 4.02% per annum due April 30, 2021. The note specifies varying monthly payments of principal and interest with annual principal payments of \$159,000, \$296,000, \$359,000 and \$186,000 in 2018 through 2021.

NOTE 13. Capital Stock

During the six months ended June 30, 2018, there have been significant transactions related to the capital stock of the Company, both in terms of its common and preferred shares. The following table presents a summary of the transactions that have occurred during the period in terms of outstanding shares (in thousands):

	Common	Preferred	
Beginning balance at December 31, 2017	676	_	
Private Placement - March 12, 2018 (See Note 21)	175		
Cooltech Merger - March 12, 2018 (See Note 21)	1,111	764	
Balance at March 31, 2018	1,962	764	
Conversions of preferred shares to common	404	(404)
Equity grant (See Note 3)	42		
Shelf offering in June 2018 (Described below)	885	298	
Balance at June 30, 2018	3,293	658	

On June 1, 2018, the Company sold 885,346 shares of its common stock and 297,770 shares of its preferred stock in a public offering at \$3.01 per share, and concurrently issued privately placed warrants to purchase 1,183,116 shares of common stock at an exercise price of \$3.02 per share. Net proceeds from the offering after expenses amounted to \$3,585,000. The warrants, which have a cashless exercise feature, have a 3-year life and may not be exercised until 6 months from the date of issuance. The fair value of the warrants was estimated on the date of issuance at \$1,280,000 using the Black-Scholes pricing model and assuming a risk-free interest rate of 2.61% based on the U.S. Treasury rate then in effect, a 3-year life and an expected volatility of 95% based on the Company's historical stock price fluctuations for a 3-year period.

The Company's preferred stock is convertible into common shares on a one-for-one basis at the election of the holder. During the quarter ended June 30, 2018, holders of 404,000 shares of preferred stock elected to convert their shares into common shares.

NOTE 14. Related Party Transactions

During the three and six months ended June 30, 2018 and 2017, the Company was engaged in non-arm's length transactions, which were in the normal course of business and were measured at the exchange amount. Transactions included sales of products, purchases of inventory as well as general expenses, reimbursements and sales commissions incurred from related parties. The related parties involved in these transactions included the following:

Nirvana Corp. - This entity is controlled by a family member of the CEO of the Company and conducts business as a reseller of consumer electronic products.

Smash Technologies, LLC – This entity is controlled by a family member of the CEO of the Company and conducts business as a reseller of accessories.

Stamax Corp. – This entity is a predecessor entity of OneClick License and prior to October 1, 2017 was controlled by certain members of management.

OneClick License – Prior to October 1, 2017, this entity was controlled by certain members of management. It is now a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company.

OneClick International LLC – Prior to October 1, 2017, this entity was controlled by certain members of management. It is now a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company.

Verablue Caribbean Group SRL – This entity is controlled by certain members of management and is a retailer of consumer electronic products.

There are no long-term arrangements with any of the related parties. Pricing and other material payment terms are determined on a case by case basis. The terms are not materially different than the terms being negotiated with unaffiliated third parties.

Products and services sold by the Company to related parties were as follows for the periods presented (in thousands):

	For the Three Months Ended		For the Six Months Ended		d			
	Jur	ne 30,			June	30,		
	20	18	20	17	2018		2017	
Nirvana Corp	\$	_	\$	206	\$ —		\$ 421	
Smash Technologies LLC							18	
Stamax Corp.		_		_	_		36	
Verablue Carribbean Group SRL		855			1,5	517		
OneClick International LLC		_		16	_		16	
OneClick License LLC				648			1,460	
Total	\$	855	\$	870	\$ 1,5	517	\$ 1,951	

Purchases from, or operating expenses paid to, related parties by the Company were as follows for the periods presented (in thousands):

	For the Three Months Ended		For the Six	Months Ended
	June 30, 2018	2017	June 30, 2018	2017
Stamax Corp.	\$ —	\$ —	\$ —	\$ 9
Nirvana Corp		2		6
Smash Technologies LLC	198	31	198	37
OneClick International LLC		613		613
OneClick License	_	87	_	743
Total	\$ 198	\$ 733	\$ 198	\$ 1,408

NOTE 15. Recent Accounting Pronouncements

Recently Adopted:

In August 2014, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued Accounting Standards Update ("ASU") 2014-15, "Presentation of Financial Statements Going Concern (Subtopic 205-40) -Disclosure of Uncertainties about an Entity's Ability to Continue as a Going Concern." This ASU requires management to assess an entity's ability to continue as a going concern by incorporating and expanding upon certain principles that are currently in U.S. auditing standards. Specifically, the ASU (1) provides a definition of the term substantial doubt, (2) requires an evaluation every reporting period, including interim periods, (3) provides principles for considering the mitigating effect of management's plans, (4) requires certain disclosures when substantial doubt is alleviated as a result of consideration of management's plans, (5) requires an express statement and other disclosures when substantial doubt is not alleviated, and (6) requires an assessment for a period of one year after the date that the financial statements are issued (or available to be issued). This standard was effective for the fiscal years ending after December 15, 2016, and for annual periods and interim periods thereafter. As discussed in Note 2 above, the Company adopted this guidance effective

January 1, 2017, and determined that as of June 30, 2018, there was substantial doubt that the Company could remain independent and continue as a going concern for the required period of time if it were not able to refinance or restructure its existing debt and raise additional capital to fund its working capital needs.

In May 2014, the FASB issued ASU 2014-09, "Revenue from Contracts with Customers (Topic 606)," which supersedes the revenue recognition requirements in "Revenue Recognition (Topic 605)," and requires entities to recognize revenue to depict the transfer of promised goods or services to customers in an amount that reflects the consideration to which the entity expects to be entitled in exchange for those goods or services. Additionally, this guidance requires that entities disclose the nature, amount, timing, and uncertainty of revenue and cash flows arising from contracts with customers. In March 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-08, "Revenue from Contracts with Customers - Principal versus Agent Considerations (Reporting revenue gross versus net)," which clarifies gross versus net revenue reporting when another party is involved in the transaction. In April 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-10, "Revenue from Contracts with Customers - Identifying Performance Obligations and Licensing," which amends the revenue guidance on identifying performance obligations and accounting for licenses of intellectual property, In May 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-12, "Revenue from Contracts with Customers - Narrow-Scope Improvements and Practical Expedients," which provides narrow-scope improvements to the guidance on collectability, non-cash consideration, and completed contracts at transition. In December 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-20, "Technical Corrections and Improvements to Topic 606, Revenue from Contracts with Customers," which amended the guidance on performance obligation disclosures and makes technical corrections and improvements to the new revenue standard. The Company adopted this guidance effective January 1, 2018, which adoption did not have an impact on the Company's consolidated financial statements.

In November 2015, the FASB issued ASU No. 2015-17, "Balance Sheet Classification of Deferred Taxes," which requires that deferred tax liabilities and assets be classified on our Consolidated Combined Balance Sheets as noncurrent based on an analysis of each taxpaying component within a jurisdiction. ASU No. 2015-17 was effective for non-public business entities the fiscal year commencing after December 15, 2017. The Company adopted this guidance effective January 1, 2018, which adoption did not have an impact on the Company's consolidated financial statements.

In January 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-01, "Financial Instruments – Overall: Recognition and Measurement of Financial Assets and Financial Liabilities." ASU 2016-01 requires equity investments (except those accounted for under the equity method of accounting, or those that result in consolidation of the investee) to be measured at fair value with changes in fair value recognized in net income, requires public business entities to use the exit price notion when measuring the fair value of financial instruments for disclosure purposes, requires separate presentation of financial assets and financial liabilities by measurement category and form of financial asset, and eliminates the requirement for public business entities to disclose the method(s) and significant assumptions used to estimate the fair value that is required to be disclosed for financial instruments measured at amortized cost. For the Company, ASU 2016-01 was effective for annual reporting periods, including interim reporting periods within those periods, beginning after December 15, 2017, and early adoption is permitted. The Company adopted this guidance effective January 1, 2018, which adoption did not have an impact on the Company's consolidated financial statements.

In May 2017, the FASB issued ASU No. 2017-09, "Compensation—Stock Compensation (Topic 718), Scope of Modification Accounting." ASU 2017-09 clarifies when changes to the terms or conditions of a share-based payment award must be accounted for as modifications. Under the new guidance, modification accounting is required only if the fair value, the vesting conditions or the classification of the award changes as a result of the change in terms or conditions. The guidance was effective prospectively for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2017, including interim periods within those fiscal years, and early adoption is permitted. The Company adopted this guidance effective January 1, 2018, which adoption did not have an impact on the Company's consolidated financial statements.

Issued (Not adopted yet):

In February 2016, the FASB issued ASU No. 2016-02, "Leases (Topic 842)," which revises the accounting related to lessee accounting. Under the new guidance, lessees will be required to recognize a lease liability and a right-of-use ("ROU") asset for all leases. For finance leases the lessee would recognize interest expense and amortization of the ROU asset and for operating leases the lessee would recognize a straight-line total lease expense. The new lease guidance also simplified the accounting for sale and leaseback transactions primarily because lessees must recognize lease assets and lease liabilities. ASU 2016-02 is effective for annual and interim reporting periods within those years beginning after December 15, 2018 and early adoption is permitted. This update should be applied through a modified retrospective transition approach for leases existing at, or entered into after, the beginning of the earliest comparative period presented in the financial statements. The Company is currently evaluating the new guidance to determine the impact it will have on its consolidated financial statements.

In August 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-15, "Statement of Cash Flow - Classification of Certain Cash Receipts and Cash Payments (Topic 230)" ("ASU 2016-15"), which addresses a few specific cash flow issues with the objective of reducing the existing diversity in practice in how certain cash receipts and cash payments are presented and classified in the statement of cash flows. For the Company, the amendments are effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2018, and interim periods within fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2019. Early adoption is permitted, including adoption in an interim period. If the Company early adopts the amendments in an interim period, any adjustments should be reflected as of the beginning of the fiscal year that includes that interim period. An entity that elects early adoption must adopt all of the amendments in the same period. The Company is currently evaluating the potential impact this standard may have on its consolidated statement of cash flows and the timing of adoption.

Other Accounting Standards Updates not effective until after June 30, 2018 are not expected to have a material effect on the Company's financial position or results of operations.

NOTE 16. Segments

The tables below (in thousands) reflect the operating results of the Company's segments for the reported periods, consistent with the management and measurement system utilized within the Company. The three segments include (1) the Company's OneClick retail stores, (2) it's Cooltech Distribution business and (3) its verykool product line, that is being phased out and discontinued after the Merger. Performance measurement of each segment is based on sales, gross profit and operating income (loss). The segments represent components of the Company for which separate financial information is available that is utilized on a regular basis by the Chief Operating Decision Maker ("CODM") in determining how to allocate Company resources and evaluate performance. The CODM is a group of Company executives who comprise the management committee, consisting of the Company's Chief Executive Officer, Chief Sales and Marketing Officer, Chief Operating Office and Chief Financial Officer.

	OneClick	ζ		
	Retail	Cooltech	Verykool	Total
	Stores	Distribution	•	Segments
Three months ended June 30, 2018:				
Net sales	\$3,065	\$ 3,146	\$ 3,174	\$ 9,385
Gross profit (loss)	\$805	\$ 305	\$ (118) \$ 992
Operating loss	\$(986)	\$ (220) \$ (664) \$ (1,870)
Three months ended June 30, 2017:				
Net sales	\$-	\$ 2,982	\$ -	\$ 2,982
Gross profit	\$-	\$ 148	\$ -	\$ 148
Operating loss	\$-	\$ (221) \$ -	\$ (221)
Described and Countries I are to Could III all the countries I				
Reconciliation of Operating Loss to Cool Holdings as Reported:	Thuas Ma	onths Ended		
	June 30,	onthis Ended		
	2018	2017		
Operating loss:	2018	2017		
Total reportable segments	\$(1,870)	\$ (221)	
Unallocated expenses	(1,231))	
•	\$(3,101))	
LOIAL CONSOLIDATED OPERATING TOSS		Ψ (ΟΙΟ)	
Total consolidated operating loss	(-, -, -,			
Total consondated operating loss		,		
Total consolidated operating loss	OneClick	`	Varrilya al	Total
Total consolidated operating loss	OneClick Retail	Cooltech	Verykool	
	OneClick	`	•	Total Segments
Six months ended June 30, 2018:	OneClick Retail Stores	Cooltech Distribution	Products	Segments
Six months ended June 30, 2018: Net sales	OneClick Retail Stores	Cooltech Distribution \$ 4,660	Products \$ 4,405	Segments \$ 14,709
Six months ended June 30, 2018: Net sales Gross profit (loss)	OneClick Retail Stores \$5,644 \$1,651	Cooltech Distribution \$ 4,660 \$ 441	Products \$ 4,405 \$ 34	\$ 14,709 \$ 2,126
Six months ended June 30, 2018: Net sales	OneClick Retail Stores	Cooltech Distribution \$ 4,660 \$ 441	Products \$ 4,405	Segments \$ 14,709
Six months ended June 30, 2018: Net sales Gross profit (loss) Operating loss	OneClick Retail Stores \$5,644 \$1,651	Cooltech Distribution \$ 4,660 \$ 441	Products \$ 4,405 \$ 34	\$ 14,709 \$ 2,126
Six months ended June 30, 2018: Net sales Gross profit (loss)	OneClick Retail Stores \$5,644 \$1,651	Cooltech Distribution \$ 4,660 \$ 441	Products \$ 4,405 \$ 34	\$ 14,709 \$ 2,126) \$ (3,554)
Six months ended June 30, 2018: Net sales Gross profit (loss) Operating loss Six months ended June 30, 2017: Net sales	OneClick Retail Stores \$5,644 \$1,651 \$(2,046)	Cooltech Distribution \$ 4,660 \$ 441 \$ (588	Products \$ 4,405 \$ 34) \$ (920	\$ 14,709 \$ 2,126
Six months ended June 30, 2018: Net sales Gross profit (loss) Operating loss Six months ended June 30, 2017:	OneClick Retail Stores \$5,644 \$1,651 \$(2,046)	Cooltech Distribution \$ 4,660 \$ 441 \$ (588	Products \$ 4,405 \$ 34) \$ (920	\$ 14,709 \$ 2,126) \$ (3,554) \$ 5,792
Six months ended June 30, 2018: Net sales Gross profit (loss) Operating loss Six months ended June 30, 2017: Net sales Gross profit	OneClick Retail Stores \$5,644 \$1,651 \$(2,046)	Cooltech Distribution \$ 4,660 \$ 441 \$ (588 \$ 5,792 \$ 269	Products \$ 4,405 \$ 34) \$ (920	\$ 14,709 \$ 2,126) \$ (3,554) \$ 5,792 \$ 269
Six months ended June 30, 2018: Net sales Gross profit (loss) Operating loss Six months ended June 30, 2017: Net sales Gross profit	OneClick Retail Stores \$5,644 \$1,651 \$(2,046)	Cooltech Distribution \$ 4,660 \$ 441 \$ (588 \$ 5,792 \$ 269	Products \$ 4,405 \$ 34) \$ (920	\$ 14,709 \$ 2,126) \$ (3,554) \$ 5,792 \$ 269
Six months ended June 30, 2018: Net sales Gross profit (loss) Operating loss Six months ended June 30, 2017: Net sales Gross profit Operating loss	OneClick Retail Stores \$5,644 \$1,651 \$(2,046) \$- \$- \$-	Cooltech Distribution \$ 4,660 \$ 441 \$ (588 \$ 5,792 \$ 269	Products \$ 4,405 \$ 34) \$ (920	\$ 14,709 \$ 2,126) \$ (3,554) \$ 5,792 \$ 269
Six months ended June 30, 2018: Net sales Gross profit (loss) Operating loss Six months ended June 30, 2017: Net sales Gross profit Operating loss	OneClick Retail Stores \$5,644 \$1,651 \$(2,046) \$- \$- \$-	Cooltech Distribution \$ 4,660 \$ 441 \$ (588 \$ 5,792 \$ 269 \$ (286	Products \$ 4,405 \$ 34) \$ (920	\$ 14,709 \$ 2,126) \$ (3,554) \$ 5,792 \$ 269
Six months ended June 30, 2018: Net sales Gross profit (loss) Operating loss Six months ended June 30, 2017: Net sales Gross profit Operating loss Reconciliation of Operating Loss to Cool Holdings as Reported:	OneClick Retail Stores \$5,644 \$1,651 \$(2,046) \$- \$- \$-	Cooltech Distribution \$ 4,660 \$ 441 \$ (588 \$ 5,792 \$ 269 \$ (286	Products \$ 4,405 \$ 34) \$ (920	\$ 14,709 \$ 2,126) \$ (3,554) \$ 5,792 \$ 269
Six months ended June 30, 2018: Net sales Gross profit (loss) Operating loss Six months ended June 30, 2017: Net sales Gross profit Operating loss Reconciliation of Operating Loss to Cool Holdings as Reported: Operating loss:	OneClick Retail Stores \$5,644 \$1,651 \$(2,046) \$- \$- \$- \$- \$- \$- \$- \$- \$- \$- \$- \$- \$-	Cooltech Distribution \$ 4,660 \$ 441 \$ (588 \$ 5,792 \$ 269 \$ (286 ths Ended 2017	Products \$ 4,405 \$ 34) \$ (920	\$ 14,709 \$ 2,126) \$ (3,554) \$ 5,792 \$ 269
Six months ended June 30, 2018: Net sales Gross profit (loss) Operating loss Six months ended June 30, 2017: Net sales Gross profit Operating loss Reconciliation of Operating Loss to Cool Holdings as Reported: Operating loss: Total reportable segments	OneClick Retail Stores \$5,644 \$1,651 \$(2,046) \$- \$- \$- \$- \$- \$- \$- \$- \$- \$- \$- \$- \$-	Cooltech Distribution \$ 4,660 \$ 441 \$ (588) \$ 5,792 \$ 269 \$ (286) ths Ended 2017 \$ (286)	Products \$ 4,405 \$ 34) \$ (920	\$ 14,709 \$ 2,126) \$ (3,554) \$ 5,792 \$ 269
Six months ended June 30, 2018: Net sales Gross profit (loss) Operating loss Six months ended June 30, 2017: Net sales Gross profit Operating loss Reconciliation of Operating Loss to Cool Holdings as Reported: Operating loss:	OneClick Retail Stores \$5,644 \$1,651 \$(2,046) \$- \$- \$- \$- \$- \$- \$- \$- \$(2,046) \$- \$- \$- \$- \$- \$- \$- \$- \$- \$- \$- \$- \$-	Cooltech Distribution \$ 4,660 \$ 441 \$ (588) \$ 5,792 \$ 269 \$ (286) ths Ended 2017 \$ (286)	Products \$ 4,405 \$ 34) \$ (920	\$ 14,709 \$ 2,126) \$ (3,554) \$ 5,792 \$ 269

NOTE 17. Geographic Information

Fixed assets are principally located in Company or third-party facilities in the United States, with immaterial amounts located in Argentina and Asia. The unaudited net sales by geographical area for the three and six months ended June 30, 2018 and 2017 were (in thousands):

	For the Three Months Ended		For the Six Months Ende		
	June 30, 2018	2017	June 30, 2018	2017	
Central America	\$ 714	\$ 85	\$ 1,003	\$ 466	
South America	2,876	972	4,958	1,442	
Mexico	1,090	_	1,658	_	
Caribbean	831	559	1,669	559	
EMEA	125	_	125	295	
Canada		_	_	14	
United States	3,749	1,366	5,296	3,016	
Total	\$ 9,385	\$ 2,982	\$ 14,709	\$ 5,792	

NOTE 18. Commitments and Contingencies

The Company has in the past and may in the future become involved in certain legal proceedings and claims which arise in the normal course of business. As of the filing date of this report, the Company did not have any significant litigation outstanding.

NOTE 19. Fair Value of Financial Instruments

The FASB accounting guidance requires disclosure of fair value information about financial instruments, whether or not recognized in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets. Fair value as defined by the guidance is the price that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date. The fair value estimates of financial instruments are not necessarily indicative of the amounts we might pay or receive in actual market transactions. The use of different market assumptions and/or estimation methodologies may have a material effect on the estimated fair value amounts. The Company follows ASC 820, Fair Value Measurements and Disclosures ("ASC 820"), which established a fair value hierarchy that requires the Company to maximize the use of observable inputs and minimize the use of unobservable inputs when measuring fair value. A financial instruments categorization within the hierarchy is based on the lowest level of input that is significant to the fair value measurement.

The Company's cash, cash equivalents are measured at fair value in the Company's consolidated financial statements and are valued using unadjusted quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities (Level 1 inputs under ASC 820). The carrying amount of our accounts receivable, other trade accounts receivable, prepaid expenses, accounts payable, accrued expenses, notes payable to related parties and notes payable reported in the consolidated

balance sheets approximates fair value because of the short maturity of those instruments. During the three months ended June 30, 2018, the Company made an investment in a publicly traded equity security which is classified in other long-term assets on the consolidated balance sheet. The investment is carried at market value, which amounted to \$331,000 at June 30, 2018.

At June 30, 2018 and December 31, 2017, the Company did not have any material applicable nonrecurring measurements of nonfinancial assets and nonfinancial liabilities.

NOTE 20. Acquisition of OneClick

Effective October 1, 2017, the Cooltech acquired all of the outstanding membership interests of OneClick International, LLC and OneClick License, LLC (collectively, "OneClick") (the "OneClick Acquisitions"). OneClick is a consumer electronics retailer, specializing in commercializing Apple products and compatible brand accessories and providing professional technical support to Apple retail customers. Pursuant to non-exclusive authorized reseller, distributor and service provider agreements with Apple, Inc., OneClick is authorized to purchase, resell and service certain authorized Apple products to other Apple-authorized resellers, end-users and other purchasers not purchasing such products for resale within the United States and Argentina.

In the acquisition of OneClick International, the Company issued promissory notes in the aggregate face amount of \$2,996,000 (\$2,812,000 net of debt discount) and assumed liabilities of \$11,963,000. A preliminary purchase price allocation of the net assets acquired in the transaction is as follows (in thousands):

Cash	\$1,072
Accounts receivable and due from related parties	6,358
Inventory	1,648
Fixed assets	321
Intangibles	866
Goodwill	4,510
Accounts payable and due to related parties	(6,530)
Notes payable	(5,433)
Total	\$2,812

In the acquisition of OneClick License, the Company issued promissory notes in the aggregate face amount of \$562,000 (\$526,000 net of debt discount) and cancelled liabilities of the members to the Company in the aggregate amount of \$796,000. A preliminary purchase price allocation of the net assets acquired in the transaction is as follows (in thousands):

Cash	\$45
Accounts receivable	277
Inventory	275
Fixed assets	44
Intangibles	330
Goodwill	1,425
Other assets	483
Accounts payable	(756)
Notes payable	(798)
Other liabilities	(3)
Total	\$1,322

NOTE 21. Merger with Cooltech

On July 25, 2017, the Company entered into an Agreement and Plan of Merger (as amended "Merger Agreement") by and among the Company, Cooltech Holding Corp. ("Cooltech"), and the Company's wholly-owned subsidiary, InfoSonics Acquisition Sub, Inc. ("Merger Sub"), pursuant to which Cooltech would merge with and into the Merger Sub (the "Merger"), with Cooltech surviving as a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company. After approval by the Company's stockholders at a Special Meeting held on March 7, 2018, the Merger closed on March 12, 2018. The Merger involved a series of transactions and events as described below.

On August 2, 2017, the Company sold 100,000 shares of common stock at \$10.00 per share in a public offering and the concurrent private placement of warrants to purchase 100,000 shares of common stock at \$12.10 per share to investors related to Cooltech. Proceeds from these offerings were used by the Company to pay expenses of the

Merger.

On August 3, 2017, the Company entered into a stock purchase agreement for the private placement of 175,000 shares of common stock at a purchase price of \$10.00 per share and warrants to purchase 175,000 shares of common stock at \$12.10 per share (the "Private Placement") to investors related to Cooltech. The aggregate purchase price of \$1,750,000 was placed into escrow and closing of the offering was contingent upon approval of such transaction by the Company's stockholders.

On October 10, 2017, the Company effected a one-for-five reverse stock split of its common stock in order to regain compliance with the minimum bid price rule of Nasdaq. On October 25, 2017, Nasdaq notified the Company that it had regained compliance.

The original Merger Agreement contemplated that the Merger consideration would be 2,500,000 shares of the Company's common stock. However, in late December 2017 it was determined that Cooltech would be unable to obtain the audited financial statements required by the SEC for an entity that it had acquired in October 2017. The entity, Unitron del Caribe S.A. ("Unitron"), is a company operating OneClick stores in the Dominican Republic. Consequently, it was determined that the acquisition would be unwound and the Merger Agreement was amended to reduce the merger consideration by 25%, or 625,000 shares, to 1,875,000 shares. On January 5, 2018, Cooltech and a third-party seller (the "Seller") entered into a settlement agreement to unwind the transaction pursuant to which Cooltech agreed to return to the Seller the assets of Unitron on an as-is where-is basis (the "Unitron Assets"), and the Seller agreed to return an aggregate sum of \$4,568,000. Concurrently, Cooltech entered into an option agreement (the "Option Agreement") pursuant to which it was granted the sole, exclusive and irrevocable right and option to acquire the Unitron Assets (the "Option"). The Option is exercisable during the period of time beginning March 12, 2018, the effective date of the Merger, and ending on January 5, 2019 (the "Option Period"), unless sooner terminated or extended in accordance with the terms of the Agreement. Upon exercise of the Option, and in consideration for receipt of the Unitron Assets, Cooltech shall pay an aggregate sum of \$4,568,000, subject to adjustment as set forth therein, in the form of cancellation of certain indebtedness owed to Cooltech by the grantor of the Option and assumption of certain liabilities of Unitron. Also, shareholders of Cooltech shall receive an aggregate of 625,000 shares of InfoSonics common stock (including securities convertible into common stock), provided all necessary approvals as set forth in the Merger Agreement have been obtained. At June 30, 2018, advances to the grantor totaling \$3,700,000 are included in Other Accounts Receivable on the balance sheet of the Company. Such advances do not specify any terms of repayment or interest. Should the Company fail to exercise the Option and complete the acquisition, the advances would become due on demand. The Company considers these amounts fully collectible.

On January 19, 2018, the Company sold \$1 million of three-year 0% convertible notes and warrants to investors related to Cooltech. The notes are convertible into an aggregate of 114,285 shares of common stock and the warrants are exercisable for 114,285 shares of common stock at an exercise price of \$9.15 per share. The warrants are exercisable commencing July 19, 2018 and have a term of exercise equal to three years. Proceeds from these sales were used by the Company to pay expenses of the Merger and for general corporate purposes.

On March 9, 2018, the Company effected a second one-for-five reverse stock split of its common stock in order to achieve the \$4.00 Nasdaq minimum bid price required for an initial listing necessitated by the change of control caused by the Merger.

On March 12, 2018, both the Private Placement and the Merger closed. The Company issued 175,000 common shares and warrants contemplated by the Private Placement and an aggregate of 1,875,000 shares of its common and preferred stock for all of the outstanding capital stock of Cooltech. Although InfoSonics is the legal acquiror of Cooltech in the Merger, for accounting purposes, Cooltech is considered to be acquiring InfoSonics. Cooltech was determined to be the "accounting acquirer" because after the Merger and above described related transactions: (i) stockholders related to Cooltech own 2,150,000 shares of InfoSonics common stock plus warrants on approximately 389,000 additional shares, which together gives them approximately 82% of the common shares of the Company on a fully-diluted basis, (ii) Cooltech directors now hold a majority of board seats in the combined organization and (iii) Cooltech management hold all key executive management positions in the Company. Consequently, in accordance with the provisions of Accounting Standards Codification Topic 805, "Business Combinations" ("ASC 805"), the Merger has been accounted for as a reverse acquisition using the acquisition method of accounting.

Because the Merger involves only the exchange of equity and Cooltech is a private company whose value was difficult to measure, the fair value of the equity of InfoSonics immediately before the Merger is used to measure consideration transferred because it has a quoted market price. The closing market price per share of the Company's stock on March 12, 2018, the date of the Merger closing, was \$8.15. Using this price, the total fair value of the Merger consideration amounts to approximately \$7.9 million. This amount is comprised of three elements: (1) \$5.5 million representing the value of the 675,656 outstanding shares of InfoSonics common stock at \$8.15/share; (2) the \$1.75 million value of the Private Placement, and (3) \$676,000 representing the value of outstanding stock warrants and options. A breakdown of the net assets acquired in the transaction is as follows (in thousands):

Cash	\$1,266
Private placement proceeds	1,750
Accounts receivable	2,692
Inventory	3,190
Prepaid assets	1,454
Fixed assets	58
Goodwill	3,343
Other assets	28
Accounts payable	(2,746)
Accrued expenses	(2,396)
Long-term convertible debt	(735)
Total	\$7,904

Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

Forward-Looking Statements, Safe Harbor Statement and Other General Information

This discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations should be read in conjunction with the accompanying unaudited consolidated financial statements and condensed notes thereto and other information included in this report and our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2017, filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC") on March 8, 2018 (including our 2017 audited consolidated financial statements and related notes thereto and other information)("2017 Annual Report"). Our discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations are based upon, among other things, our unaudited consolidated financial statements, which have been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States ("GAAP"). The preparation of financial statements in conformity with GAAP requires us to, among other things, make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities, the disclosures of contingent liabilities as of the date of our most recent balance sheet, and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting periods. We review our estimates and assumptions on an ongoing basis. Our estimates are based on our historical experience and other assumptions that we believe to be reasonable under the circumstances. Actual results are likely to differ from these estimates under different assumptions or conditions, but we do not believe such differences will materially affect our financial position or results of operations, although they may. Our critical accounting policies, which we believe are the most important to the presentation of our financial statements and require the most difficult, subjective and complex judgments, are outlined in "Critical Accounting Policies" in our 2017 Annual Report, as may be updated in our subsequent Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q. All references to results of operations in this discussion generally are to results from continuing operations, unless otherwise noted.

This report contains "forward-looking statements," including, without limitation, statements about customer relationships, marketing of our verykool® products, sales levels, cost reductions, operating efficiencies, currency-related matters, profitability and adequacy of working capital, which are based on, among other things, current management knowledge and expectations and involve certain risks and uncertainties. These risks and uncertainties, in whole or in part, could cause expectations to fail to be achieved and could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations, and include, without limitation: (1) integration challenges following the recent Merger with Cooltech could be costly and time consuming and have a materially adverse effect on our business; (2) as a consequence to the Merger we have taken on a significant amount of debt from Cooltech and the related debt service may constrain our cash flow needed to support operations; (3) the decision subsequent to the Merger to phase out the verykool® brand of cellular phones and tablets may result in the need to lower prices and accept lower gross margins to liquidate the remaining inventory; (4) our ability to have access to adequate capital to fund both operations and our OneClick expansion plans; (5) a deterioration in our relationship with Apple that could negatively affect both our supply of products and our ability to conduct business as a licensee; (6) foreign exchange rate fluctuations and/or devaluation of a foreign currency (most notably the Mexican and Argentine pesos) and our ability to effectively hedge for such fluctuations or devaluations, adverse governmental controls or actions, political or economic instability, or disruption of a foreign market, including, without limitation, the imposition, creation, increase or modification of tariffs, taxes, duties, levies and other charges and other related risks of our international operations which could significantly increase selling prices of our products to our customers and end-users and decrease profitability; (7) our ability to upgrade our information systems to support our growth objectives; (8) an interruption or failure of our information systems or subversion of access or other system controls, including private information, may result in a significant loss of business, assets, or competitive information; (9) significant changes in supplier terms and relationships or shortages in product supply; (10) loss of business from one or more significant customers; (11) customer and geographical accounts receivable concentration risk and other related risks; (12) rapid product improvement and technological change resulting in inventory obsolescence; (13) extended general economic downturn in world markets; (14) uncertain political and economic conditions internationally, including terrorist or military actions; (15) the loss of a key executive officer or other key employees and the integration of new employees; (16) our failure to adequately adapt to industry changes and to manage potential growth and/or contractions; (17) the resolution of any litigation for or against the Company, including

regarding patents; and (18) the ability of the Company to generate taxable income and remain a viable business (as well as remain listed on NASDAQ or publicly traded otherwise) in future periods. These forward-looking statements speak only as of the date of this report and we undertake no obligation to publicly update any forward-looking statements to reflect new or changing information, events or circumstances after the date of this release. We continue to institute, changes to our strategies, operations and processes to address risks and uncertainties and to mitigate their impacts on our business, results of operations and financial condition. However, no assurances can be given that we will be successful in these efforts. For a further discussion of significant risk factors to consider, see "Risk Factors" below in this report and in "Item 1A. Risk Factors" of our most recent 2017 Annual Report. In addition, other risks or uncertainties may be detailed from time to time in our future SEC fillings.

Recent Developments

On March 12, 2018, we completed the Merger with Cooltech Holding Corp. ("Cooltech"), which began nine (9) months earlier on July 25, 2017, when we announced the Merger. InfoSonics shareholders approved the Merger at a special meeting held on March 7, 2018. At the closing of the Merger, we issued an aggregate of 1,875,000 shares of our common and preferred stock in exchange for all of the outstanding capital stock of Cooltech. Cooltech is now our wholly-owned subsidiary. The Merger was deemed to be a "reverse" merger because of the change of control that resulted from the Merger and the many related transactions that occurred leading up to the closing. Upon closing, stockholders related to Cooltech owned 2,150,000 shares of InfoSonics common and preferred stock plus warrants on approximately 389,000 additional common shares, which together give them approximately 82% of the common shares of the Company on a fully-diluted basis. In addition, Cooltech directors now hold a majority of board seats in our combined organization, and Cooltech management hold all of our key executive management positions.

Subsequent to the Merger, we decided to phase out the verykool® brand of cellular phones and tablets, which was the legacy business of InfoSonics before the Merger, and focus on the business model and strategy of Cooltech. During the remainder of calendar year 2018, we will work with our verykool® customers to systematically exhaust the inventory of verykool® products and wind down that business. We are now integrating InfoSonics and Cooltech facilities, systems, and personnel and we expect the integration process to be completed by the end of 2018.

Because the Merger was deemed to be a reverse merger, although InfoSonics was the legal acquiror of Cooltech, Cooltech was deemed to be acquiring InfoSonics for accounting purposes. As a consequence, our historical financial statements prior to the Merger presented in these and in future financial statements reflect those of Cooltech, except for the legal capital of Cooltech which is retroactively adjusted to reflect the legal capital of InfoSonics. To clarify, our consolidated results for the six months ended June 30, 2018 include the results of Cooltech for the full period combined with the results of the verykool® legacy business for the period from March 13, 2018 to June 30, 2018.

The Business Overview below presents our new business model without mention of the verykool® legacy business that we are winding down.

Business Overview

Our strategy is to focus our investments on premium retail brands that have the potential for accelerated profitable growth which can ultimately translate into attractive returns for our shareholders. Our investments may be deployed through stock or asset acquisitions of an entire entity, or via majority or minority interests depending on the opportunity.

Currently, we are a retailer and wholesaler of consumer electronics focused on the operation and expansion of our OneClick® retail stores in the United States, Latin America and Canada. As an Apple Premier Partner, we work with Apple to develop our network of OneClick stores in locations and markets where Apple has limited or no presence. In our stores, we sell all Apple and Apple-approved products and accessories, including accessories that we source from independent third parties. We also provide repair service for Apple products and are one of the select authorized third-parties that Apple entrusts with its proprietary machines used to repair or replace damaged iPhone screens. Retail customers may book a repair appointment at one of our OneClick stores directly through the Apple website.

Our Cooltech Distribution unit distributes various consumer electronics to resellers, retailers and small and medium-sized businesses in Latin America and the United States. We market and distribute a variety of mobility, computing, audio/video, and other technology products including laptops, tablets, cell phones, drones, smart watches, gaming consoles, accessories and audio devices. In addition to our direct relationship with Apple, we have direct relationships with top third-party brands in the Apple retail echo-system including Bose, Belkin, Speck, Tech21 and Thule, among others.

We currently operate a total of nine (9) OneClick stores, consisting of six (6) in Argentina and three (3) in Florida. Our goal in the next three (3) years is to expand our network of OneClick stores to 200 locations in Latin America, the U.S. and Canada to become one of Apple's largest retail partners. We expect that our growth will come from a combination of organic expansion on a store-by-store basis, as well as external acquisitions.

Results of Operations

The following table sets forth certain items from our consolidated statements of operations as a percentage of net sales for the periods indicated:

	For the Three Months Ended				For the Six Months Ended			
	June 30, 2018		2017		June 30, 2018		2017	
Net sales	100.0	%	100.0	%	100.0	%	100.0	%
Cost of sales	89.4	%	95.0	%	85.5	%	95.4	%
Gross profit	10.6	%	5.0	%	14.5	%	4.6	%
Selling, general and administrative expenses	43.6	%	25.4	%	52.7	%	24.2	%
Operating loss	(33.0	%)	(20.5	%)	(38.2	%)	(19.6	%)
Other expense:								
Interest, net	(3.5	%)	(1.9	%)	(3.9	%)	(3.2	%)
Other income (expense)	5.1	%	(0.3	%)	3.3	%	(0.2	%)
Loss before provision for income taxes	(31.4	%)	(22.7	%)	(38.8)	%)	(22.9	%)
Provision for income taxes	0.0	%	0.0	%	0.0	%	0.0	%
Net loss	(31.4	%)	(22.7	%)	(38.8)	%)	(22.9	%)

Three months ended June 30, 2018 compared with three months ended June 30, 2017

Net Sales

For the three months ended June 30, 2018, our net sales amounted to \$9,385,000, an increase of \$6,403,000, or 215%, from \$2,982,000 in the same period last year. Sales generated during the quarter by our OneClick stores in Argentina and the U.S., that we acquired on October 1, 2017, amounted to approximately \$3.1 million in incremental sales compared to the prior year period. Sales of verykool products, post our March 12, 2018 merger with InfoSonics, amounted to approximately \$3.2 million during the quarter. Distribution sales during the quarter increased approximately \$0.1 million compared to the same period last year.

Gross Profit and Gross Margin

For the three months ended June 30, 2018, our gross profit amounted to \$992,000, an increase of \$844,000, or 570%, from \$148,000 in the same period last year. Our gross profit margin for the three months ended June 30, 2018 was 10.6%, a significant improvement from 5.0% in the same period last year. This is attributable to the fact that our prior year business was limited to distribution sales, whereas the current year includes sales and margin from our OneClick retail stores acquired October 1, 2017. The gross profit margin generated during the quarter by our U.S. stores was 25.1% and our Argentina stores reported a 26.7% margin. Partially offsetting the higher margins of our retail stores, sales of verykool products during the quarter generated a 3.7% loss as we liquidated remaining inventories.

Operating Expenses

For the three months ended June 30, 2018, total operating expenses amounted to \$4,093,000, an increase of \$3,335,000, or 440%, from \$758,000 in the same period last year. The increase resulted primarily from the addition of operating expenses of all our OneClick stores acquired October 1, 2017 and post-merger expenses of our verykool business.

Other Income (Expense)

Interest expense for the three months ended June 30, 2018 amounted to \$325,000, and increase of \$268,000, or 470%, over the same period last year. The increase is related to interest on the acquisition and assumed debt in connection with the acquisitions of OneClick License and OneClick International, as well as debt incurred for store expansion and working capital over the last year. Other income of \$482,000 during the quarter consisted primarily of a \$503,000 gain on sale of a patent portfolio by a new subsidiary in Canada acquired in June 2018. This gain was partially offset by a \$24,000 mark-to-market loss on an investment security.

Provision for Income Taxes

Because of our operating losses, our tax provisions for the three months ended June 30, 2018 and 2017 were nil.

Six months ended June 30, 2018 compared with six months ended June 30, 2017

Net Sales

For the six months ended June 30, 2018, our net sales amounted to \$14,709,000, an increase of \$8,917,000, or 154%, from \$5,792,000 in the same period last year. Sales generated during the six-month period by our OneClick stores, that we acquired on October 1, 2017, amounted to approximately \$5.6 million in incremental sales compared to the prior year period. Sales of verykool products during the post-merger period from March 13, 2018 through June 30, 2018 amounted to approximately \$4.4 million. Partially offsetting these increases was a reduction of approximately \$1.1 million in distribution sales compared to the same period last year.

Gross Profit and Gross Margin

For the six months ended June 30, 2018, our gross profit amounted to \$2,126,000, an increase of \$1,857,000, or 690%, from \$269,000 in the same period last year. Our gross profit margin for the six months ended June 30, 2018 was 14.5%, a significant improvement from 4.6% in the same period last year. This is attributable to the fact that our prior year business was limited to distribution sales, whereas the current year includes sales and margin from our OneClick retail stores acquired October 1, 2017. The gross profit margin generated by our U.S. stores was 29.9% and our Argentina stores reported a 29.0% margin. Sales of verykool products during the post-merger period from March 13, 2018 through June 30, 2018 generated a 0.8% gross margin, reflecting losses in the three months ended June 30, 2018 to liquidate remaining inventories.

Operating Expenses

For the six months ended June 30, 2018, total operating expenses amounted to \$7,746,000, an increase of \$6,343,000, or 452%, from \$1,403,000 in the same period last year. The increase resulted primarily from the addition of operating expenses of all our OneClick stores acquired October 1, 2017, post-merger expenses of our verykool business and professional and legal fees related to the Merger.

Other Income (Expense)

Interest expense for the six months ended June 30, 2018 amounted to \$572,000, and increase of \$386,000, or 208%, from \$186,000 in the same period last year. The increase is related to interest on the acquisition and assumed debt in connection with the acquisitions of OneClick License and OneClick International, as well as debt incurred for store expansion and working capital over the last year. Other income of \$482,000 during the period consisted primarily of a \$503,000 gain on sale of a patent portfolio by a new subsidiary in Canada acquired in June 2018. This gain was partially offset by a \$24,000 mark-to-market loss on an investment security.

Provision for Income Taxes

Because of our operating losses, our tax provisions for the six months ended June 30, 2018 and 2017 were nil.

Currency Rate Fluctuations

Changes in the relative values of non-U.S. currencies, most importantly the Argentine peso and the Mexican peso, to the U.S. dollar affect our financial results and financial position. With the exception of Argentina and Mexico, where we denominate sales in local currencies, all other sales are denominated in U.S. dollars. Over the last two years, the strength of the U.S. dollar versus these foreign currencies has resulted in assets and liabilities denominated in our foreign subsidiaries being translated into less U.S. dollars in our consolidated financial statements. During the six

months ended June 30, 2018, we recorded an aggregate foreign currency loss of \$788,000, due primarily to a 40% weakening of the Argentine peso in the three months ended June 30, 2018. At June 30, 2018, the balance in our accumulated other comprehensive loss account amounted to \$916,000.

Foreign currency fluctuations often drive operational responses that mitigate the simple mechanical translation of earnings. During periods of sustained movements in currency, the marketplace and competition adjust to the changing rates. For example, when pricing our products to the marketplace, we may use some of the advantage from a weakening U.S. dollar to improve our position competitively, and price more aggressively to win the business, essentially passing on a portion of the currency advantage to our customers. Competition will frequently take the same action. Conversely, when the U.S. dollar is stronger, as it currently is, we try to raise prices to mitigate the currency impact, but this may not always be possible in the marketplace and our competitors may not always act in the same way. At times we may use foreign exchange hedging techniques when we deem it advantageous to try to reduce some of our currency risk.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

We are in the early stages of executing our strategy. We have been working to assemble our management team and corporate infrastructure while we grow through acquisition and organic growth. Because we have not been profitable and do not have a bank line of credit, and our two primary sources of funding have been the sale of debt and equity securities. We expect this situation will continue until we are able to grow our network of retail stores to a level where we can achieve sustained profitability, after which we will seek traditional working capital funding from commercial banking and other lending institutions. During the quarter ended June 30, 2018, we raised \$3.6 million in a sale of stock. We are currently formulating plans to convert most of our currently outstanding debt to equity. In addition, we are planning an additional offering of stock which we anticipate completing during the quarter ending September 30, 2018.

Critical Accounting Policies

There have been no material changes to our critical accounting policies and estimates affecting the application of those accounting policies since our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2017.

Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk

The primary objective of the following information is to provide forward-looking quantitative and qualitative information about our potential exposure to market risk. The term "market risk" for us refers to the risk of loss arising from adverse changes in interest rates and various foreign currencies. The disclosures are not meant to be precise indicators of expected future losses, but rather indicators of what could cause certain potentially material losses. This forward-looking information provides an overview of how we view and manage ongoing market risk exposures.

Interest Rates

We are exposed to market risk from changes in interest rates on balances owed to certain of our manufacturing vendors. At June 30, 2018, we owed \$2.0 million to these vendors which could be affected by changes in short-term interest rates. The annual interest rates on these balances was 8%, which was negotiated individually with each lender and was not tied to any particular index. For every 1% increase in the negotiated rate, our interest expense would increase by approximately \$20,000, assuming the same \$2.0 million remained outstanding for the entire year. Our other debt bears interest at fixed rates, and would not be affected by changes in short-term rates.

Foreign Exchange and Other Risks

All of our sales transactions are denominated in U.S. dollars with the exception of sales in our stores in Argentina, which are priced in Argentine pesos, and sales to our distribution customers in Mexico, which are exposed to the Mexican peso. At June 30, 2018 and December 31, 2017, foreign currency cash accounts in Argentine pesos amounted to \$48,000 and \$75,000, respectively, and foreign currency cash accounts in Mexican pesos amount to \$5,000 at June 30, 2018. At June 30, 2018 and December 31, 2017, accounts receivable denominated in Argentine pesos amounted to \$829,000 and \$413,000, respectively, and accounts receivable denominated in Mexican pesos amounted to \$73,000 at June 30, 2018. Substantially all of our product costs are denominated in U.S. dollars, while operating costs at our OneClick stores in Argentina are denominated in Argentine pesos and We have small amounts of operating costs in Mexico and China that are denominated in Mexican pesos and Chinese Yuan Renminbi, respectively.

Foreign currency risks are associated with our cash, receivables, payroll and payables denominated in foreign currencies. Fluctuations in exchange rates can result in foreign exchange gains and losses on these foreign currency assets and liabilities, which are included in other income (expense) in our consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive loss. See "Currency Rate Fluctuations" above for additional information.

As a result of our international sales, our future operating results could also be adversely affected by a variety of factors, including changes in specific countries' political, economic (including inflationary and deflationary) or regulatory conditions and trade protection measures.

Item 4. Controls and Procedures

Disclosure Controls

An evaluation was performed pursuant to Rule 13a-15(b) of Exchange Act under the supervision and with the participation of our management, including our Chief Executive Officer and our Chief Financial Officer, of the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) of the Exchange Act) as of the end of the period covered by this quarterly report. These disclosure controls and procedures are designed to ensure that information we are required to disclose in the reports we file or submit under the Exchange Act is recorded, processed, summarized, and reported within the time periods specified in the SEC's rules and forms. Disclosure controls and procedures include, without limitation, controls and procedures designed to ensure that this information is accumulated and communicated to our management, including our principal executive and principal financial officers, or persons performing similar functions, as appropriate to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure. Based on the evaluation, our Chief Executive Officer and our Chief Financial Officer concluded that the Company's disclosure controls and procedures were effective as of the end of the period covered by this quarterly report.

Changes in Internal Control over Financial Reporting

There was no change in our internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f) of the Exchange Act) during our second quarter ended June 30, 2018, that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

PART II. OTHER INFORMATION

Item 1. Legal Proceedings

The Company has in the past and may in the future become involved in certain legal proceedings and claims which arise in the normal course of business. As of the filing date of this report, the Company did not have any significant litigation outstanding.

Item 1A. Risk Factors

In addition to the risk factors included below and other information set forth in this report, you should carefully consider the factors discussed in "Part I. Item 1A. Risk Factors" in, as well as other sections of, our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2017, filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on March 8, 2018 ("2017 Annual Report"), which factors and information could materially affect our business, financial condition or operating results. The risk factors and uncertainties described in our last Annual Report on Form 10-K, and in this report are not the only risks and uncertainties facing our business. Additional risks and uncertainties not currently known to us or that we currently deem to be immaterial also may materially affect our business, financial condition or operating results. Except as set forth below, we do not believe there have been material changes to the risk factors included in our 2017 Annual Report.

Risks Related To Our Business

We reported a net loss for the six months ended June 30, 2018 and for the full year 2017. If we are unable to achieve sustained profitability, our business may not be financially viable.

For the six months ended June 30, 2018, we reported a net loss of \$5.7 million. For the full year ended December 31, 2017, we reported a net loss of \$7.5 million. While we have significant expansion plans to attain and maintain profitability, if we do not succeed, our business may not be sustainable in the future.

The discontinuation of the verykool[®] line of cell phones and tablets could put significant pressure on our gross profit margins if we are forced to reduce pricing to liquidate remaining inventories, and it will likely result in additional expenses as we wind down that business.

After the close of the Merger with Cooltech, we decided to discontinue the verykool® line of cell phones and tablets in order to focus on the Cooltech strategy. As a consequence, we will be working to liquidate the remaining inventory of verykool® products, as well as inventory that will result from non-cancellable purchase orders with manufacturers in place at the time of the Merger. Because of the potential for a negative perception of a "discontinued" brand at both the customer and consumer level, we may be required to lower our pricing in order to liquidate these inventories, which could significantly depress our gross profit margins. In addition, we may incur additional expenses related to employee retention programs and disposal of assets as we wind down the business.

Our OneClick business is highly dependent on a single supplier and a loss of that supplier or a deterioration of our relationship with them could significantly reduce our sales and profitability and jeopardize our business model.

Our business is highly dependent upon Apple as a supplier of the Apple products and Apple-approved products that are sold in our OneClick stores. In addition, the growth of our business is highly dependent upon our relationship with Apple in providing us with the licenses and approvals necessary to expand our footprint into various countries and regions around the world. Apple has very strict performance standards and guidelines that we must achieve and adhere to in order to be successful and continue to receive their support. Consequently, any deterioration of our performance or failure to adhere to their guidelines could jeopardize our strategy and adversely affect our financial performance.

A significant portion of our revenues are, and for the near future will likely continue to be, generated outside of the United States, in countries that may have volatile currencies or other risks.

A significant portion of our sales activities are conducted in territories and countries outside of the United States, primarily in Latin America. The large portion of our sales transactions in Latin America are denominated in U.S. dollars and therefore may be impacted by changes in the strength of the U.S. dollar relative to the foreign economies where we conduct business. Sales transactions in Mexico are denominated in the Mexican peso and sales in Argentina are denominated in the Argentine peso, both of which have been volatile currencies in the past in relation to the U.S. dollar. In addition, we import certain products from suppliers in China, which transactions are denominated in U.S. dollars. These transactions expose us to, among other things, increased credit risks, customs duties, import quotas and other trade restrictions, potentially greater and more unpredictable inflationary and currency pressures, labor risks and shipping delays. Changes may occur in social, political, regulatory (including tax) and economic conditions or in laws and policies governing foreign trade, manufacturing, development and investment in the territories and countries where we currently buy and sell products. U.S. laws and regulations relating to investment and trade in foreign countries could also change to our detriment. For example, it is still uncertain at this time how U.S. foreign policy could affect our business, including potentially through increased import or export tariffs and other negative influences on U.S. trade relations with other countries (e.g. Mexico, where many of our customers reside, and China, where certain of our products are sourced). In addition, other countries may change their own policies on business and foreign investment in companies in their respective countries. Any measures that could impact the cost or availability of the merchandise we offer could have an adverse impact on our business, because a significant portion of the products we offer are purchased from foreign vendors and manufactured in foreign countries. We cannot predict the effect that future exchange rate fluctuations will have on our operating results or financial position.

We depend on the timely delivery of new and innovative products from our vendors.

We depend on manufacturers to deliver our products in quantities sufficient to meet customer demand. In addition, we depend on these manufacturers to introduce new and innovative products to drive industry sales. Any material delay in the introduction or delivery, or limited allocations, of our products could result in reduced sales.

If our vendors fail to provide marketing and merchandising support at historical levels, our sales and earnings could be negatively impacted.

The manufacturers of our products have typically provided retailers with significant marketing and merchandising support for their products. As part of this support, we receive cooperative advertising and market development payments from our vendors, which enables us to actively promote and merchandise the products we sell and drive sales at our stores and on our websites. We cannot assure you that vendors will continue to provide this support at historical levels. If they fail to do so, our business and results of operations may be negatively impacted.

We have made and may make investments and acquisitions which could negatively impact our business if we fail to successfully complete and integrate them, or if they fail to perform in accordance with our expectations.

To enhance our efforts to grow and compete, we have made and may continue to make investments and acquisitions. Our plans to pursue future transactions are subject to our ability to identify potential candidates and negotiate favorable terms for these transactions. Accordingly, we cannot assure you that future investments or acquisitions will be completed. In addition, to facilitate future transactions, we may take actions that could dilute the equity interests of our stockholders, increase our debt, or cause us to assume contingent liabilities, all of which may have a detrimental effect on the price of our common stock. Also, companies that we have acquired, and that we may acquire in the future, could have products that are in development, and there is no assurance that these products will be successfully developed. Finally, if any acquisitions are not successfully integrated with our business, or fail to perform in accordance with our expectations, our ongoing operations could be adversely affected.

International events could delay or prevent the delivery of products to our suppliers.

Because we rely on manufacturers located in Asia, any event causing disruption of imports, including natural disasters or the imposition of import or trade restrictions in the form of tariffs or quotas, could increase the cost and reduce the supply of products available to us, which may negatively impact our business and results of operations.

Failure to effectively manage our new store openings could lower our sales and profitability.

Our sales and profitability depends in part upon opening new stores and operating them profitably. We currently operate a total of 9 OneClick stores. Our ability to open new stores and operate them profitably depends on a number of factors, some of which may be beyond our control. These factors include the ability to:

identify new store locations, negotiate suitable leases, and build out the stores in a timely and cost-efficient manner; integrate new stores into our existing operations; and 27

increase sales at new store locations.

If we fail to manage new store openings in a timely and cost-efficient manner, our growth or profits may decrease.

If we are unable to renew or enter into new leases on favorable terms, our revenue may be adversely affected.

All of our retail stores are located on leased premises. If the cost of leasing existing stores increases, we cannot assure that we will be able to maintain our existing store locations as leases expire. In addition, we may not be able to enter into new leases on favorable terms or at all, or we may not be able to locate suitable alternative sites or additional sites for new store expansion in a timely manner. Our revenues and earnings may decline if we fail to maintain existing store locations, enter into new leases, locate alternative sites, or find additional sites for new store expansion.

If our management information systems fail to perform or are inadequate, our ability to manage our business could be disrupted.

We rely on computerized inventory and management systems to coordinate and manage the activities in our distribution center, point-of-sales systems to manage retail operations in our OneClick stores, and accounting systems to manage our finance activities. We rely upon these systems to replenish our store inventories on a weekly basis to keep them stocked at optimum levels and to manage our business finances and timely report our financial results. Our systems are subject to damage or interruption from power outages, telecommunications failures, cyber-attacks, security breaches, and catastrophic events. If our inventory or management information systems fail to adequately perform their functions, our business could be adversely affected. In addition, if operations in any of our distribution centers were to shut down or be disrupted or if these centers were unable to accommodate stores in a particular region, our business and results of operations may be negatively impacted. With regard to our accounting systems, we intend to upgrade portions of our current system, and any failure in those systems could negatively impact our ability to timely report our financial results.

As a seller of certain consumer products, we are subject to various federal, state, local, and international laws and regulations relating to product safety and consumer protection

While we take steps to comply with these laws, there can be no assurance that we will be in compliance, and failure to comply with these laws could result in litigation, regulatory action, and penalties which could have a negative impact on our business, financial condition, and results of operations. In addition, our suppliers might not adhere to product safety requirements and the Company and those suppliers may therefore be subject to involuntary or voluntary product recalls or product liability lawsuits. Direct costs, lost sales, and reputational damage associated with product recalls, government enforcement actions, or product liability lawsuits, individually or in the aggregate, could have a negative impact on future revenues and results of operations.

Risks Related To Indebtedness

As a result of the Merger, we have assumed a significant amount of debt, liabilities and other risks from Cooltech, and may incur significant expenses in connection with the integration of Cooltech.

We have now assumed all the debt and other liabilities of Cooltech. The assumed debt requires a significant amount of debt service in the coming year that may constrain our cash flow needed to support operations if the debt cannot be refinanced or converted to stock. In addition, the integration process may be complex, costly, time-consuming and divert management's time and attention, which could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations and cash flows.

To service our indebtedness, we will require a significant amount of cash. We may not be able to generate sufficient cash flow to meet our debt service obligations.

Our ability to generate sufficient cash flow from operations to make scheduled payments on our indebtedness, including without limitation, any payments required to be made under outstanding notes payable, and to fund our operations, will depend on our ability to generate cash in the future. This to a certain extent, is subject to general economic, financial, competitive, legislative, regulatory, and other factors beyond our control. If we do not generate sufficient cash flow from operations to satisfy our debt obligations, including interest payments, and the payment of principal at maturity, we may have to undertake alternative financing plans, such as refinancing or restructuring our debt, selling assets, reducing or delaying capital investments or seeking to raise additional capital. We cannot provide assurance that any refinancing would be possible, that any assets could be sold, or if sold, of the timing of the sales and the amount of proceeds realized from those sales, that additional financing could be obtained on acceptable terms, if at all, or if that additional financing would be permitted under the terms of our various debt instruments then in effect. Certain of our notes payable restrict our ability to dispose of assets and use the proceeds from those sales and raise debt or equity to meet any debt service obligations then due. Our ability to refinance would also depend on the condition of the finance and credit markets. Our inability to generate sufficient cash flow to satisfy our debt obligations, or to refinance our obligations on commercially reasonable terms or on a timely basis, would have a negative impact on our business, results of operations, and financial condition.

Despite current indebtedness levels, we and our subsidiaries may still be able to incur additional debt. This could further increase the risks associated with our leverage.

We are able to incur additional indebtedness. Although certain of our notes payable contain restrictions on the incurrence of additional indebtedness, these restrictions are subject to a number of qualifications and exceptions, and the additional indebtedness incurred in compliance with these restrictions could be substantial. These restrictions also will not prevent us from incurring obligations that do not constitute indebtedness. Such future indebtedness or obligations may have restrictions similar to, or more restrictive than, those included in our existing notes payable. The incurrence of additional indebtedness could impact our financial condition and results of operations.

Risks Related To Our Common Stock

We may issue additional stock to restructure our outstanding debt and to raise capital to fund our expansion plans that would dilute substantially the voting power of our current stockholders.

In order to restructure our outstanding debt and raise capital to fund our expansion of OneClick stores, we expect to issue additional shares of the Company's stock that would substantially dilute the voting power of our current stockholders.

The market for our common stock is volatile and our stock price could decline.

The price of our stock, as well as the stock market in general, has been highly volatile. The market price of our common stock during the period from January 1, 2017 through March 12, 2018 (the date of the Merger) fluctuated between \$26.00 and \$6.00 (as adjusted for our reverse stock splits). During the period from March 13, 2018 through August 10, 2018, our stock price fluctuated between \$9.80 and \$2.70. We expect that our stock price is likely to remain volatile. Investors in our common stock may experience a decrease in the value of their stock, including decreases unrelated to our operating performance or prospects, resulting in a substantial (potentially total) loss on their investment. In addition, an active trading market for our common stock may not be sustained, which could affect the ability of our stockholders to sell their shares and could depress the market price of their shares.

We may be delisted from The NASDAQ Capital Market if we do not satisfy continued listing requirements.

At various times over the last several years we faced potential delisting from The NASDAQ Stock Market ("NASDAQ") for failure to maintain the minimum \$1.00 bid price per share requirement for continued listing. We effected a 1-for-5 reverse stock split in October 2017 in order to regain compliance of a previous deficiency. We effected another 1-for-5 reverse stock split in March 2018, immediately before the Merger, to enable us to comply with the higher minimum bid price requirement of \$4.00 per share necessitated by Nasdaq Listing Rule 5110(a) that required us to submit an initial listing application because the Merger with Cooltech (a non-Nasdaq entity) resulted in a change of control. We intend to closely monitor the bid price of our stock.

If our common stock were delisted from The NASDAQ Capital Market, you may find it difficult to dispose of your shares and our share price may be adversely affected.

If our common stock were to be delisted from NASDAQ, trading of our common stock most likely would be conducted in the over-the-counter market on an electronic bulletin board established for unlisted securities such as OTC Pink, OTCQX, OTCQB or the OTC Bulletin Board. Such trading would reduce the market liquidity of our common stock. As a result, an investor would find it more difficult to dispose of, or obtain accurate quotations for the price of, our common stock, thereby negatively impacting the share price of our common stock. If our common stock is delisted from NASDAQ and the trading price remains below \$5.00 per share, trading in our common stock might also become subject to the requirements of certain rules promulgated under the Exchange Act, which require additional disclosure by broker-dealers in connection with any trade involving a stock defined as a "penny stock"

(generally, any equity security not listed on a national securities exchange or quoted on NASDAQ that has a market price of less than \$5.00 per share, subject to certain exceptions). Many brokerage firms are reluctant to recommend low-priced stocks to their clients. Moreover, various regulations and policies restrict the ability of stockholders to borrow against or "margin" low-priced stocks, and declines in the stock price below certain levels may trigger unexpected margin calls. Additionally, because brokers' commissions on low-priced stocks generally represent a higher percentage of the stock price than commissions on higher priced stocks, the current price of the common stock can result in an individual stockholder paying transaction costs that represent a higher percentage of total share value than would be the case if our share price were higher. This factor may also limit the willingness of institutions to purchase our common stock. Finally, the additional burdens imposed upon broker-dealers by these requirements could discourage broker-dealers from facilitating trades in our common stock, which could severely limit the market liquidity of our stock and the ability of investors to trade our common stock, thereby negatively impacting the share price of our common stock.

Item 6. Exhibits

Exl	h1	hıt

Number Description of Exhibit

- 2.1 <u>Amendment No. 2 to the Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of July 25, 2017, by and among Cooltech Holding Corp., InfoSonics Corporation and InfoSonics Acquisition Sub, Inc. (1)</u>
- 3.1 Articles of Amendment to the Articles of Incorporation of InfoSonics Corporation (2)
- 4.1 Articles Supplementary to the Articles of Incorporation of InfoSonics Corporation (3)
- 10.1 <u>Securities Purchase Agreement, dated as of January 19, 2018, by and between InfoSonics Corporation and each purchaser identified on the signature pages thereto, relating to a private placement (4)</u>
- 31.1 Rule 13a-14(a)/15d-14(a) Certification of Chief Executive Officer.
- 31.2 Rule 13a-14(a)/15d-14(a) Certification of Chief Financial Officer.
- 32.1 Section 1350 Certification of Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer.
- 101.INS XBRL Instance Document.
- 101.SCH XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document.
- 101.CAL XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document.
- 101.DEF XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document.
- 101.LAB XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document.
- 101.PRE XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document.
- (1) Incorporated by reference to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed on January 5, 2018.
- (2) Incorporated by reference to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed on March 12, 2018
- (3) Incorporated by reference to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed on March 12, 2018
- (4) Incorporated by reference to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed on January 22, 2018.

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized.

InfoSonics Corporation

Date: August 14, 2018 By: /s/ Mauricio Diaz Mauricio Diaz

Chief Executive Officer

Date: August 14, 2018 By: /s/ Alfredo Carrasco Alfredo Carrasco

Chief Financial Officer